Metadata header

This contract is provided by UC Berkeley's Institute of Industrial Relations Library (IIRL). The information provided is for noncommercial educational use only. It may have been reformatted from the original and some appendices or tables may be absent. Note that subsequent changes, revisions, and corrections may apply to this document.

For more information about the IIR Union Contracts Project, contact: Lincoln Cushing, lcushing@ibrary.berkeley.edu

IDnum	160	Language	English	Country	United States	State OR
Union	AFSCME (A	American Fede	eration of State, Co	ounty and Mu	nicipal Employees) /	AFL-CIO

Local 75

Occupations Represented

Multiple occupations represented

Bargaining Agency State of Oregon Department of Administrative Services

Agency industrial classification (NAICS): 92 (Public Administration)

BeginYear 2001 EndYear 2003

Source http://www.hr.das.state.or.us/lru/cba/0103dpsstfin.pdf

Original_format PDF (unitary) Notes

Contact

Full text contract begins on following page.

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN THE

STATE OF OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

AND

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES

FOR THE

DEPARTMENT ON PUBLIC SAFETY STANDARDS AND TRAINING

2001-2003

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	1
ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 3 - LAWS, REGULATIONS AND SAVINGS	2
ARTICLE 4 - EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	
ARTICLE 5 - UNION SECURITY	
ARTICLE 6 - DISCIPLINE, DISCHARGE AND GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 7 - PERSONNEL RECORDS	
ARTICLE 8 - FILLING OF VACANCIES	9
ARTICLE 9 - TRIAL SERVICE	10
ARTICLE 10 - CLASSIFICATION AND CLASSIFICATION CHANGES	
ARTICLE 11 - LAYOFF	
ARTICLE 12 - HOURS OF WORK	
ARTICLE 13 - HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 14 - VACATION LEAVE	
ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE 16 - OTHER LEAVES	
ARTICLE 17 - PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL	
ARTICLE 18 - SALARY ADMINISTRATION	
ARTICLE 19 - OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 20 - HEALTH AND WELFARE INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 21 - TRAVEL, MILEAGE AND MOVING EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT	
ARTICLE 23 - SALARIES	
ARTICLE 24 - STRIKES, LOCKOUTS AND PICKET LINES	
ARTICLE 25 - LEGISLATIVE ACTION	
ARTICLE 26 - SUCCESSOR NEGOTIATIONS	
ARTICLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE 28 - LEADWORK	
ARTICLE 29 - LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	
ARTICLE 30 - CONTRACTING OUT ARTICLE 31 - UNION STEWARDS	
ARTICLE 32 - HEALTH AND SAFETY	
ARTICLE 33 - EDUCATION, TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT	
ARTICLE 34 - INCLEMENT CONDITIONS	
ARTICLE 35 - POSITION DESCRIPTIONS ARTICLE 36 - HARDSHIP LEAVE	
ARTICLE 30 - HARDSHIP LEAVE	
ARTICLE 37 - UNIFORMS ARTICLE 38 - LIMITED DURATION APPOINTMENT	
ARTICLE 38 - LIMITED DURATION APPOINTMENT	
ARTICLE 39 - DIFFERENTIALS	4141 مە
ARTICLE 40 - RECOUPMENT OF WAGE AND BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS/ UNDERPAYMENTS	
ARTICLE 41 – CALL BACK COMPENSATION	
ARTICLE 42 – REPORTING TIME ARTICLE 43 - IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW CLASSES—APPEALS PROCESS	
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX A	

PREAMBLE

This Agreement is made and entered into by and between the State of Oregon (hereinafter the "Employer"), acting by and through its Department of Administrative Services on behalf of Department on Public Safety, Standards and Training (hereinafter the "Agency"), and the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, Council 75 (hereinafter the "Union"), for the purpose of determining wages, hours, working conditions and other terms and conditions of employment affecting members of the bargaining unit as certified by the Employment Relations Board.

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION

The Employer and the Agency recognize the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for: All classified employees of the State of Oregon, Department on Public Safety Standards and Training, excluding managerial, supervisory, confidential, temporary, and part-time employees working less than thirty-two (32) hours per month and employees in the classification of Agency Program Trainer (C1330) who provide classroom instruction working less than eighty (80) hours per month.

This Agreement binds the Union, its members and any person designated by it to act on behalf of the Union. Likewise, this Agreement binds the Employer and the Agency and any person designated by it to act on its behalf.

This contract incorporates the sole and complete agreement between the Employer and the Union resulting from negotiations pursuant to ORS 243.650 et seq. and supercedes all prior contracts. It shall not be modified in whole or in part except by another written instrument duly executed by the parties.

ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The parties agree that the Employer and the Agency have the right to operate and manage the Agency, including, but not limited to, the right: to maintain order and efficiency; to direct employees and to determine job assignments and working schedules; to determine the methods, means, standards and personnel to be used; to implement improved operational methods and procedures; to determine staffing requirements; to determine, select and hire or part of the operation shall continue to operate; to recruit, examine, select and hire employees; to promote, transfer, assign and reassign employees; to suspend, discharge or take other proper disciplinary action against employees; to lay off employees; to recall employees; to require overtime work of employees; and to promulgate rules, regulations and personnel policies, provided that such rights shall not be exercised so as to violate any of the specific provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 3 - LAWS, REGULATIONS AND SAVINGS

This Agreement is subject to all applicable existing and future State and Federal laws and regulations.

In the event any provision of this Agreement is declared invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction or by ruling of the Employment Relations Board, then only such portion or portions shall become null and void and the balance of the Agreement remain in effect. The Employer and the Union agree to meet, negotiate, and agree upon a substitute for the portion or portions of the Agreement so affected and to bring into conformance therewith not over sixty (60) days after notification unless extended by mutual agreement. If agreement on such matters is not reached within a reasonable period of time and the proposed modification is a mandatory subject of bargaining, then the provision of Article 24 (Strikes, Lockouts and Picket Lines) shall not apply.

ARTICLE 4 - EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Section 1.

The provisions of this Agreement shall apply equally to all employees in the bargaining unit without regard to age, race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, disability, marital status, or political affiliation. The Union further agrees that it will support the Agency's implementation of applicable Federal and State laws, regulations, and guidelines including, but not limited to, Presidential Executive Order 11246 as amended by Presidential Executive Order 11375 and the Governor's Policy and Guidelines for Affirmative Action Plans in State Agencies.

Section 2.

All complaints alleging any form of discrimination in violation of this Agreement shall be submitted to the Director or his/her designee within thirty (30) calendar days of the alleged violation. A meeting with the complainant will be held within fifteen (15) calendar days of the receipt of the complaint. If satisfactory solution cannot be reached, the Director or the designee will communicate in writing, within thirty (30) calendar days from receipt of the complaint, the position of the Agency to the complainant and the Union. If the complaint is not resolved, the employee or the Union may submit such complaint to the Bureau of Labor and Industries, Civil Rights Division; except that complaints alleging discrimination because of sexual orientation or political affiliation may be submitted to the Department of Administrative Services, Labor Relations Unit if unresolved by the Agency. Department of Administrative Services, Labor Relations Unit will review the complaint, attempt to resolve it, and/or issue its findings to the employee and the Union.

ARTICLE 5 - UNION SECURITY

Section 1.

On the first (1st) pay period of each month, the Agency shall deduct from the wages of employees in the bargaining unit who are members of the Union and who have requested such deductions, pursuant to ORS 292.055, a sum equal to Union dues. This deduction shall begin on the first (1st) payroll period following such authorization and shall continue from month to month for the life of this Agreement or until revoked by the employee in writing, whichever is sooner. Employees who revoke their membership will have fair share deducted pursuant to Section 2.

Section 2.

Employees in the bargaining unit who are not members of the Union shall make payments-in-lieu-of-dues which shall be the equivalent of regular Union dues. Beginning with the first (1st) payroll period after the execution of this Agreement and on each period thereafter, the State will deduct from the wages of each bargaining unit employee who is not a Union member the payments-in-lieu-of-dues required by this Article amount. Similar deductions will be made in a similar manner from the wages of new bargaining unit employees who do not become members of the Union within thirty (30) days after the effective date of their employment.

The State shall remit a payment for all said deductions to the Union by the twentieth (20th) of the month after the deductions are made. Said payment shall be accompanied by a listing of the names and social security numbers of all employees from whom deductions were made.

Section 3.

Dues and payments-in-lieu of dues for employees working less than full time but not less than thirty-two (32) hours per month will be on a prorated basis as outlined by Union policy. It shall be the responsibility of the Personnel Unit to notify the Union of employees' names and social security numbers working less than full time for purposes of prorating dues or fair share.

Section 4.

During the life of this Agreement, the Union will notify the Agency periodically of individuals who have become members of the Union and to whom the Fair Share provisions of this Article will not thereafter apply.

Section 5.

Any employee who is a member of a church or religious body having bona fide religious tenets or teachings which prohibit association with a labor organization or the payment of dues to it shall pay an amount of money equivalent to regular Union dues to a nonreligious charity or to another charitable organization mutually agreed upon by the employee affected and the Union. The employee shall furnish written proof to the Agency that this has been done.

Notwithstanding an employee's claim of exemption under this Section, the Agency shall deduct fair share from the employee's wages pursuant to this Article, until agreement has been reached between the employee and the Union.

Section 6.

The Union shall provide the Personnel Unit with a copy of the completed application/authorization forms prior to the payroll cutoff date(s). The Personnel Unit shall then process the completed applications.

Section 7.

The Union agrees that it will indemnify, defend and save the Employer and the Agency harmless from all suits, actions, proceedings and claims against the Employer and the Agency or person(s) acting on behalf of the Employer and the Agency whether for damage, compensation, reinstatement, or combination thereof arising out of any action taken or not taken by the Employer/Agency for purpose of implementing the provisions of this Article.

Section 8.

Union representatives will be allowed to visit the work areas of the employees during work hours, after advising the Manager or Division Director of the Agency or his/her designee of their presence for the purpose of meeting with employees regarding matters affecting their rights under the collective bargaining agreement. Such visits are not to interfere with the normal flow of work and are to be limited to non-duty time.

The internal business of the Union shall be conducted by the employees during their non-duty hours.

Section 9.

Upon written request and approval of the Director/Deputy Director or designee, the Union may be allowed the use of the facilities of the Agency for meetings when such facilities are available and the meeting would not interfere with the business of the Agency.

Section 10.

Not more than fifteen (15) minutes shall be granted for the Union representative to make a presentation at the orientation of new employees or meet with a new employee on behalf of the Union for the purpose of identifying the Union's status, organization benefits, facilities, related information and distributing and collecting membership applications. This time is not to be used for discussion of labor/ management disputes.

Section 11.

The Agency shall continue to provide reasonable bulletin board space for the use of the Union to communicate with represented employees regarding social functions, meetings, elections, Union appointments, and other appropriate labor related information.

ARTICLE 6 - DISCIPLINE, DISCHARGE AND GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Section 1.

Grievances are defined as acts, omissions, applications or interpretation alleged to be violations of the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

Grievances shall be filed within thirty (30) calendar days of the date the grievant or the Union knows or by reasonable diligence should have known of the alleged grievance.

Section 2.

It is the intent of the Agency and the Union to resolve employee grievances by informal methods if possible. However, such informal methods do not supersede the timeline requirement outlined in this Article except by mutual agreement pursuant to Section 11. If the Union desires a formal resolution of any grievance as defined in Section 1 (except complaints of unlawful discrimination), such grievance shall be processed as provided under Section 3, Step 1, of this Article.

Section 3. Grievance Steps: Informal Process (Optional)

Any affected employee may file a grievance within thirty (30) calendar days of the date that the employee knew or should have known of the alleged violation(s). The grievance shall be in writing and the grievant's immediate excluded supervisor shall informally meet and respond within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the grievance. The grievance shall include: (a) a statement of the grievance and the relevant facts sufficient to process the grievance; (b) the specific provision or provisions of the Agreement alleged to be violated; and (c) the remedy sought.

Prior to the supervisor's response, the supervisor shall meet with the grievant and shall respond in writing to the grievance within fifteen (15) calendar days to the employee, with a copy to the Union. All Informal grievance settlements are nonprecedential and shall not be cited by either party or their agents or members in any arbitration or factfinding proceedings now or in the future.

Informal grievance settlements shall be reduced to writing and signed by the grievant and first line supervisor, who shall send a copy when signed to AFSCME headquarters and LRD. The settlement shall include the statement:

"Informal grievance settlements are nonprecedential and may not be cited by either party or their agents or members in any arbitration or factfinding proceedings now or in the future."

Actions taken pursuant to Informal settlement agreements shall not be contrary to Collective Bargaining Agreement or ORS Chapter 243 and shall not give rise to any bargaining or other consequential obligations.

STEP 1. Official Grievance. If the informal step is not utilized or if the grievance remains unresolved at Informal, the Union may file an official grievance on its official grievance form in writing to the Agency Director within fifteen (15) calendar days after the Informal response was due or received. The grievance shall include: (a) a statement of the grievance and the relevant facts sufficient to process the grievance; (b) the specific provision or provisions of the Agreement alleged to be violated; and (c) the remedy sought. Once the grievance has been filed at STEP 1, it cannot be expanded. The Director or his/her designee shall respond in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the grievance.

STEP 2. Department of Administrative Services Review. If the grievance remains unresolved at STEP 1, the Union may advance the grievance in writing, with a copy of the written grievance to the Department of Administrative Services, Labor Relations Unit within fifteen (15) calendar days following date the response at STEP 1 was due or received. The Department of Administrative Services shall respond within fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of this STEP 2 appeal to the Department of Administrative Services.

In the event the response from the Department of Administrative Services is acceptable to the Union, such response shall have the same force and effect as a decision or award of an arbitrator, and shall be final and binding on all parties and they will abide thereby.

STEP 3. Submission to Arbitration. If the grievance is unresolved following Department of Administrative Services review, the Union may submit in writing the grievance to arbitration. To be valid, a request for arbitration must be in writing and received by the Department of Administrative Services within fifteen (15) calendar days after the STEP 2 response was due or received.

Section 4. Selection of the Arbitrator.

In the event that arbitration becomes necessary the Union will request within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date the STEP 3 response was due or received, a list of the names of five (5) qualified arbitrators from the Employment Relations Board, and contact the Employer to strike names within fifteen (15) working days. Within ten (10) working days, the parties will select an arbitrator by alternately striking names, with the moving party striking first, from the Employment Relations Board list one (1) name at a time until only one (1) name remains on the list. The name remaining on the list shall serve as the arbitrator. Either party may request the arbitrator provide available dates to both parties. Within ten (10) working days of receipt of the available dates, the parties shall select a mutually agreeable date and shall inform the arbitrator. If the parties are unable to agree on dates, the arbitrator has the authority to schedule the hearing from any additional available dates.

Section 5. Arbitrator's Authority.

The parties agree that the decision or award of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on each of the parties and that they will abide thereby. The arbitrator shall have no authority to add to, subtract from, change, or modify any of the terms of this Agreement, to change an existing wage rate or establish a new wage rate. The arbitrator shall have the power to return a grievant to employee status, with or without back pay, or to mitigate the penalty as equity suggests under the facts.

Section 6. Expenses of Arbitration.

Arbitrator's fee and expenses shall be paid by the losing party. If, in the opinion of the arbitrator, neither party can be considered the losing party, then such expenses shall be divided as in the arbitrator's judgment as equitable. All other expenses shall be borne exclusively by the party requiring the service or item for which payment is to be made.

Section 7. Mediation.

Subsequent to a valid arbitration request and prior to the selection of an arbitrator, either the Department of Administrative Services or the Union may request mediation of the grievance. If agreed to by both parties, mediation will be scheduled and conducted by the Conciliation Service Division of the Employment Relations Board. Mediation is not a mandatory step of the grievance procedure.

Section 8. Discipline and Discharge.

A. The principles of progressive discipline shall be used when appropriate. No employee who has completed the initial trial service period shall be disciplined or dismissed without just cause.

B. An employee reduced in pay, demoted, or suspended shall receive written notice of the discipline and of the specific charges supporting the discipline. An FLA exempt employee reduced in pay, demoted, or suspended shall receive written notice of the discipline and the specific charges supporting the discipline. An FLA exempt employee demoted or suspended consistent with the salary basis requirements of the FLA shall receive written notice of the discipline and of the specific charges supporting the discipline. The reduction, demotion or suspension of a regular status employee may be appealed directly to STEP 2 of the Grievance Procedure and must be within fifteen (15) calendar days from the effective date of the action.

C. Where discharge may be contemplated, a written predismissal notice shall be given to a regular status employee against whom a charge is presented. Such notice shall include the known complaints, facts and charges, and a statement that the employee may be dismissed. The employee shall be afforded an opportunity to refute such charges or present mitigating circumstances to the Agency's Director at a time and date set forth in the notice which date shall not be less than seven (7) calendar days from the date the notice is received. The employee shall be permitted to have a Union Representative present. At the discretion of the Agency Director, the employee may be suspended with or without pay, reassigned, or be allowed to continue their work as specified within the predismissal notice.

D. Discharge of a regular status employee may be appealed by the Union directly to STEP 3 of the Grievance Procedure. The appeal must state the reason for the appeal with sufficient specifics to process the grievance and must be submitted in writing to the Department of Administrative Services Labor Relations Unit within ten (10) calendar days from the effective date of the discharge.

Section 9.

Employees are entitled to representation by a Union Representative at any Step in this Article.

Section 10.

Once a bargaining unit member files a grievance, the employee shall not be required to discuss the subject matter of the grievance without the presence of the Union Representative or Shop Steward.

Section 11.

Failure of the aggrieved party or Union to comply with the time limits outlined above shall constitute abandonment of the grievance and it cannot be resubmitted.

Section 12.

If the Agency has reason to discipline an employee, it shall not be done in front of other employees or the public.

Section 13.

Upon employee approval, notices of predismissal, suspension, reduction, demotion and dismissal shall be forwarded to the Union on the same day as the employee is notified.

ARTICLE 7 - PERSONNEL RECORDS

Section 1.

An employee may, upon request, inspect the contents of his/her official Agency personnel file. No grievance shall be kept in the personnel files after the grievance has been resolved except the resolution.

Section 2.

No information reflecting critically upon an employee shall be placed in the employee's personnel file that does not bear the signature of the employee. The employee shall be required to sign such material to be placed in his/her personnel file provided the following disclaimer is attached:

"Employee's signature confirms <u>only</u> that the supervisor has discussed and given a copy of the material to the employee, and does not indicate agreement or disagreement."

If an employee is not available within a reasonable period of time to sign the material or the employee refuses to sign the material, the Agency may place the material in the file provided a statement has been signed by two (2) management representatives that a copy of the document was mailed to the employee at his/her address of record. A copy will also be mailed to the Union.

Section 3.

If the employee believes that any of the above material is incorrect or a misrepresentation of facts, the employee shall be entitled to prepare in writing an explanation or opinion regarding the prepared material. This shall be included as part of the personnel record until the material is removed.

Section 4.

An employee may include in the personnel file copies of any relevant material the employee wishes such as letters of favorable comment, licenses, certificates, college course credits, or any other material which reflects creditably on the employee for a minimum of three (3) years. When the material is purged, it shall be returned to the employee if the employee is still employed with the Agency.

Section 5.

Record of disciplinary actions shall be removed three (3) years after the effective date of the action provided no incident of a similar nature has been documented in the intervening time. Any period on leave of absence without pay that is more than fifteen (15) days shall extend the retention period for that duration of leave. Employees may only file a grievance if the Employer refuses to remove the materials.

Section 6.

An employee may, upon written request, obtain a copy of the contents of his/her personnel file, excluding prohibited material.

ARTICLE 8 - FILLING OF VACANCIES

Section 1.

The Agency desires to fill vacancies with the best qualified applicants available. Within that context, the Agency intends to insure that protected classes are given an opportunity to compete for all openings within the bargaining unit.

The Agency advocates promotion of its employees and is committed to upward mobility where feasible to obtain the best applicant for the position.

The Agency will determine whether a vacancy is to be filled and the method/means to fill that vacancy. The Agency will appoint the individual of their choosing. Employees who are in rank order on the list and employed by the Agency shall be offered an interview. An employee desiring a lateral transfer shall submit a written request to the Personnel Office for the specific bargaining unit vacancy the agency intends to fill. The employee shall be offered an interview along with other applicants.

Section 2.

The employee is responsible for preparation for advancement and qualifying for promotion within the bargaining unit. It shall be the employee's responsibility to see that he/she has taken the appropriate tests and is active on the appropriate list.

Section 3.

Employees will be notified of all Agency vacancies to be filled through manual and/or mechanical posting within the Agency. The notification of the vacant bargaining unit position must be posted at least ten (10) working days before the close date.

ARTICLE 9 - TRIAL SERVICE

Section 1.

All employees appointed to a position shall serve a trial service period of six (6) months.

Section 2.

At any time during the trial service period, the Agency may remove an employee if, in the judgment of the Agency, the employee is unable or unwilling to perform his/her duties satisfactorily or if, in the judgment of the Agency, his/her habits and dependability do not merit his/her continuance in the position.

If such employee was previously a regular status employee in another bargaining unit position in the Agency immediately prior to his/her present appointment, he/she shall be reinstated to his/her former classification unless charges are filed and he/she is discharged as provided in Article 6 (Discipline and Discharge).

Section 3.

An employee who is transferred or demoted to another position in the Agency prior to the completion of the trial service period shall complete a new trial service period of six (6) months.

Section 4.

An employee's trial service period may be extended in instances where an employee has a leave of absence. A leave of absence shall extend the trial service period by the number of calendar days of the leave taken by the employee.

Section 5.

If an employee is removed from his/her position during his/her trial service period, the employee shall not have rights to appeal the Agency's decision.

ARTICLE 10 - CLASSIFICATION AND CLASSIFICATION CHANGES

Section 1. Work Out of Classification

A. When an employee is assigned, in writing, by the Agency for a limited time period to perform the major distinguishing duties of a position at a higher level classification for ten (10) consecutive calendar days, that employee shall be paid at the next higher step in the employee's current classification or the first step of the higher salary range, whichever is greater.

When assignments are made to work out of classification for more than ten (10) consecutive calendar days, the employee shall be compensated for all hours worked beginning from the first day of the assignment for the full period of that particular assignment.

B. An employee who is underfilling a position shall be informed in writing that he/she is an underfill, the reasons for the underfill and the requirements necessary for the employee to qualify for reclassification to the allocated level. Upon gaining regular status and meeting the requirements for the allocated level of the position, the employee shall be reclassified.

C. An employee performing duties out of classification for training or developmental purposes shall have an agreement in writing of the purposes and the anticipated length of the assignment during which there shall be no extra pay for the work. A copy of the notice shall be placed in the employee's file.

D. Assignments of work out of classification shall not be made in a manner which will subvert or circumvent the administration of this Article.

Section 2. Revision of Classification Series

Prior to implementation of new classifications, or major revisions of existing classifications, the parties will negotiate rates of pay, effective date and method of implementation.

Section 3. Reclassification Procedure

A. Employees may request reclassification by submitting a completed Position Description Form and written explanation for the proposed reclassification to a specific bargaining unit classification to the Agency Personnel Office. Reclassification must be based on a finding that the duties and responsibilities of a position have been significantly enlarged, diminished or altered, but the knowledge, skills and abilities required are still essentially similar to those previously required.

B. The Agency shall review and verify the duties assigned to the position. Within thirty (30) days after receipt of the reclassification request, the Agency shall notify the Union/employee, as appropriate, of its findings. If the findings indicate reclassification, the Agency shall decide to seek approval if necessary or remove the duties.

Section 4. Upward Reclassification.

When a position is reclassified upward, a regular incumbent shall be continued in the position. They shall be advanced to the higher class with the same status held in the lower class if they meet minimum experience and training requirements. When a position is reclassified upward and the incumbent does not have regular status, the incumbent will serve a trial service period beginning with the effective date of the reclassification at the higher classification.

Section 5. Pay for Upward Reclassification.

Rate of pay upon upward reclassification shall be the first step of the new salary range, unless the old salary rate was higher than the first step of the new salary range, then the next higher step in the new salary range. In no case shall it exceed the new salary range maximum.

Section 6. Pay Date of Upward Reclassification.

A. Effective date of reclassification payment shall be the first of the month following the month in which the reclassification request was received by the Department of Administrative Services.

B. The employee does not retain the old eligibility date but rather will be eligible for salary increases the first of the month following twelve (12) months in the new classification.

Section 7. Pay for Upward Reclassification Denial.

If the findings in Section 3 B indicate reclassification is appropriate but there are no funds available for the reclassification, or if the duties are removed, the employee shall receive work out of classification pay from the first of the month following the month in which the reclassification request was received by the Agency Human Resources Office to the date the duties were removed.

Section 8. Downward Reclassification.

A. When a position is reclassified to another class that carries a lower salary range, the incumbent trial service or regular employee shall be accorded corresponding status in the new classification.

B. The Agency shall notify an employee in writing of a downward reclassification of the employee's position, and the specific reasons for doing so at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date.

C. When an employee is reclassified downward and the employee's rate of pay is above the maximum of the new classification, the employee's rate of pay will remain the same until a rate in the salary range of the new classification exceeds it, at which time the employee's salary shall be adjusted to that step.

If the employee's rate of pay is within the new salary range but not at a corresponding salary step, the employee's salary shall be maintained at the current rate until the next eligibility date. At the employee's next eligibility date, if qualified, the employee shall be granted a salary rate increase to the next step within the new salary range. This increase shall not exceed the highest step in the new salary range.

Section 9. Equal Reclassification Rate.

When an employee is reclassified to a classification having the same salary range, the rate of pay will not be changed.

Section 10.

A. If an employee's reclassification request is denied pursuant to Section 7 of this Article, or an employee's position is to be reclassified downward pursuant to Section 8 of this Article, the Union may appeal the decision to the Agency Administrator or designated representative within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the Agency's decision. The written appeal must state:

The reason(s) why the Agency's decision is arbitrary.

The Agency shall respond in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days from the receipt of the Union's appeal.

B. If the Agency's response does not resolve the matter, the Union may, within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of the Agency response was due or received, appeal the decision to arbitration under this Article of this Agreement. The selection of an arbitrator shall be pursuant to Section 4 of Article 6 (Discipline, Discharge, and Grievance Procedure). The appeal must be in writing and sent to the Labor Relations Unit of the Department of Administrative Services within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the Agency's written response in sub (A) of this Section. The appeal must state the following:

The reason(s) why the decision was arbitrary.

The arbitrator shall allow the decision of the Agency to stand unless he/she finds the decision was arbitrary.

If the arbitrator finds the Agency's decision is arbitrary, the arbitrator's authority shall extend only to stating if the employee's current classification is inappropriate. If the arbitrator finds the employee's current classification is inappropriate, he/she shall refer the issue to the Agency for reconsideration. The Agency shall either remove the higher level duties or reclassify the position. The arbitrator shall have no power to substitute his/her discretion for the Agency's discretion on classification matters.

This Section shall supersede Section 5 of Article 6 (Discipline, Discharge, and Grievance Procedure) on the delineation of the arbitrator's authority on matters spoken to in this Article.

ARTICLE 11 - LAYOFF

Section 1.

A layoff is defined as a separation from the service for involuntary reasons not reflecting discredit on an employee. An employee shall be given written notice of layoff as far in advance as possible but not less than fifteen (15) calendar days before the effective date, stating the reasons for the layoff.

Section 2.

The layoff procedure shall occur in the following manner:

A. The Agency shall determine the specific positions to be vacated and employees in those positions shall be notified of layoff. The Agency shall notify, in writing, all affected employees of their seniority and contractual bumping rights. The Agency shall notify the Union, in writing, of the seniority of all employees in all affected positions. The Agency shall also post a copy of the seniority of all affected positions on employee bulletin board and mail a copy to all employees not having a formal office.

B. Temporary employees working in the classification in which a layoff occurs shall be terminated prior to the layoff of trial service or regular employees.

C. Employees shall be laid off and seniority calculated within the following separate categories: Permanent full-time positions; Permanent part-time positions. An initial trial service employee cannot displace any regular status employee.

D. An employee notified of a pending layoff shall select one (1) of the following options and communicate such choice in writing to the Personnel Unit Manager within five (5) calendar days from the date the employee is notified in writing and has a seniority list provided (in hand) to the affected employee.

1. The employee may displace an employee in the Agency with the lowest seniority in the same classification for which he/she is qualified.

2. The employee may demote to the lowest seniority position in any classification for which he/she is qualified within the Agency. Employees who elect to demote shall be placed on any layoff list of his/her choice, within the Agency, for the classification from which he/she demoted.

3. The employee may elect to be laid off. An employee who elects to be laid off shall be placed on any layoff list of his/her choice, within the Agency, for the classification from which he/she was laid off.

E. To be qualified for the options under Sections 3(D)(1) and (2), the employee must meet all of the minimum qualifications for the position's classification and must be capable of performing the specific requirements of the position as stated in the position description within two weeks. An employee who is seeking to bump another employee has no right to a trial service period of any duration in the position into which the employee is attempting to bump.

Further, the two (2) week time period is for the purposes of orienting an employee to the position, not training the employee to perform the work. Therefore, it is necessary that the employee can perform all of the duties and responsibilities of the position as determined by the Agency prior to bumping into the position.

If an employee meets the minimum qualifications but is not capable of performing the specific requirements of the lowest seniority position, he/she may displace or demote to the next lowest seniority position in the classification, provided that the incumbent in the next lowest position has a lower seniority than the employee displacing or demoting and that the employee is capable of performing the specific requirements of the position.

F. When exercising an option under Sections 3(D)(1) and (2), an employee shall only be eligible to displace another employee with a lower seniority.

G. Job-Share.

1. Individuals filling a job-sharing position which totals a full-time equivalent at the time of calculation of seniority shall be considered as one (1) full-time equivalent, or, as two (2) part-time employees. This determination shall be made by the Agency at the time the position is created. For all current job-share positions, they shall be considered as part-time positions for purposes of this Article.

2. Seniority for prior non-job-share time shall be determined by giving the employee one (1) point per month for any full-time worked and prorate credit for each month spent on the job in less than full-time capacity.

3. Seniority for a current full-time equivalent job-share position shall be determined by giving the employee one (1) point per month for each continuous month spent on the job-share if the two (2) employees are to be treated as a full-time equivalent for purposes of layoff. Seniority for prior noncontinuous job-share time shall be calculated on the same basis as part-time service. Total seniority for employees in the job-share position will be determined by averaging the two (2) individuals' scores.

4. If employees in a job-share position are to be treated as part-time employees, seniority for the position shall be determined on a prorated basis as per part-time seniority computation.

H. If an employee is overfilling or underfilling a position, the employee will be considered in the position classification for the purposes of this Article. If an overfill employee is displaced, demoted in lieu of layoff, or is laid off, the employee shall retain his/her overfill status upon return to his/her classification.

I. Any employee displaced by another employee exercising options under Sections 3(d)(1) and (2) may also exercise any option under Section 3(d).

Section 3.

Computation of seniority for regular status employees shall be made as follows:

A. One (1) point per month for each full month of unbroken State service excluding temporary service. A break in service is a separation or interruption of employment without pay of more than two (2) years. All part-time service shall be credited on a prorated basis. Periods of leave without pay will be deducted from seniority calculations. When a layoff is announced, seniority scores shall be frozen on that date until the layoff and any subsequent bumping activity is completed.

B. If two (2) or more employees have equal seniority, the tie shall be broken as follows, with most credit given to:

- **1.** Length of continuous service with the Agency;
- 2. Length of continuous service in the job classification.

C. Whenever the Leave Without Pay (LWOP) provisions create a tie, the person not taking LWOP is considered senior.

D. If ties still exist, the order of layoff shall be determined by the Agency in such manner as to conserve for the State the services of the most qualified employees.

Section 4.

Any promotional trial service employee who is laid off or demoted in lieu of layoff shall not be placed on the Agency layoff list, but shall be restored to the eligible list from which certification was made if the eligible list is still active. Restoration of the list shall be for the remaining period of eligibility that existed at the time of appointment from the list.

Section 5.

Any employee demoted in lieu of layoff may request at that time and shall be paid for all accrued compensatory time at the rate being earned prior to demotion in lieu of layoff.

Section 6. Agency Layoff Lists.

Names of regular status employees of the Agency who have separated from the service of the State in good standing by layoff or who have demoted in lieu of layoff shall be placed on layoff lists in seniority order established by the classification from which the employee was laid off or demoted in lieu of layoff.

The employee shall designate in writing the locations he/she wishes to be considered for recall. The term of eligibility of candidates placed on the list shall be two (2) years from the date of placement on the list.

Section 7. Geographic Area.

Statewide.

Section 8. Recall.

Employees who are on an Agency layoff list and have designated in writing the positions and locations shall be recalled in seniority order beginning with the employee with the highest seniority who meets all of the minimum qualifications for the position and who is capable of performing the specific requirements of the position as stated on the position description within two (2) weeks. An employee who is seeking recall has no right to a trial service period of any duration in the position into which the employee is attempting to return. Further, the two (2) week time period is for the purposes of orienting an employee to the position, not training the employee to do the work. Therefore, it is necessary that the employee can perform all of the duties and responsibilities of the position as determined by the Agency prior to being recalled to the position.

If an employee on a layoff list is offered a position, he/she may refuse the position, but his/her name will be removed from the layoff list.

An employee appointed to a position from a layoff list shall be removed from all other layoff lists.

If a temporary appointment is necessary and is expected to last longer than ninety (90) days and there is a layoff list for that classification, employees on the layoff list shall first be offered the temporary appointment prior to hiring any other temporary. Not accepting a temporary job does not constitute a right of refusal under this Section. This shall only apply to employees separated from State service. Such employees shall be appointed as a temporary employee, remain on the layoff list, and will not be eligible for any benefits covered under this Agreement.

Section 9.

Any temporary interruption of employment because of lack of work or unexpected or unusual reasons beyond the Employer's control which does not exceed fifteen (15) consecutive days, shall not be considered a layoff if, at the termination of such conditions, employee(s) are to be returned to employment. Such interruptions of employment shall be recorded and reported as leave without pay.

Section 10.

It is understood and agreed that employees who elect to displace, demote and/or return from layoff do not receive reimbursement for travel nor moving expenses.

Section 11.

There shall be no cross bumping between management service and the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 12 - HOURS OF WORK

Section 1.

The workweek shall begin at 12:01 a.m. Sunday and shall end at 12:00 midnight the following Saturday. The workweek for Fire Training shall begin at 12:01 a.m. Saturday and shall end at 12:00 midnight the following Friday.

The workweek is defined as the fixed and regularly recurring period of one hundred sixty-eight (168) hours during seven (7) consecutive 24-hour periods and the workday is the twenty-four (24) hour periods commencing at the start of the employee's assigned shift, except alternative work schedules.

Section 2.

A. A regular work schedule is five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days.

B. Alternative work schedules are anything other than five (5) eight (8) hour days.

C. Alternative workweeks for a minimum duration may be initiated by the employee or Agency. Such changes may be made upon five calendar days notice, except for emergencies as defined by Agency, and decisions regarding such changes will be based on the operational needs of the Agency.

Section 3.

A. Employees on a Regular Work Schedule. A rest period of fifteen (15) minutes shall be allowed during each consecutive work period of four (4) hours or more. Such rest periods shall be in accordance with operating requirements. Each employee working an eight (8) hour day shall be allowed two (2) rest periods about midway through each four (4) hour work period.

B. Employees on an Alternative Work Schedule. A rest period of fifteen (15) minutes shall be allowed during each consecutive work period of four (4) hours or more. Such rest periods shall be in accordance with operating requirements.

C. Employees expected to work two (2) or more overtime hours past their regular shift shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute rest period at the end of their regular shift and shall be entitled to rest periods as scheduled by the subsequent shift.

Section 4.

All employees working at least an eight (8) hour workday shall be granted a nonduty meal period of not less than thirty (30) minutes and not more than one (1) hour. Such meal period shall be scheduled as close as possible to the middle of the workday. Employees working less than an eight (8) hour workday may be granted a meal period as determined by the Agency.

Section 5.

An employee desiring a change in work schedule may request such change to his/her supervisor. If the supervisor approves the change in the employee's work schedule, the employee waives all rights to reporting pay, overtime compensation, and shift differential associated with the request.

ARTICLE 13 - HOLIDAYS

Section 1.

The following compensable holidays shall be recognized:

- a. New Year's Day on January 1;
- b. Martin Luther King, Jr.'s Birthday on the third Monday in January;
- c. President's Day on the third Monday in February;
- d. Memorial Day on the last Monday in May;
- e. Independence Day on July 4;
- f. Labor Day on the first Monday in September;
- g. Veterans Day on November 11;
- h. Thanksgiving Day on the fourth Thursday in November;
- i. Christmas Day on December 25;
- j. Every day appointed by the Governor as a holiday.

When a holiday specified in this Section falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be recognized as the holiday. When a holiday specified in this Section falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be recognized as the holiday.

Section 2.

Full-time employees, who are in pay status at least one-half (1/2) of the last workday before the holiday and one-half (1/2) of the first workday after the holiday, shall be compensated at the straight time rate for eight (8) hours for each recognized holiday listed in Section 1 provided the employee works thirty-two (32) hours or more within the month. All part-time employees who are in pay status at least one-half (1/2) of the last workday before the holiday and one-half (1/2) of the first workday after the holiday shall be compensated at the straight time rate on a pro rata basis for each recognized holiday during a month in which the employee works thirty-two (32) hours or more. This holiday compensation is called holiday pay. Recognized holidays which occur during paid vacation or paid sick leave will be charged as a holiday rather than vacation or sick leave.

Section 3.

Employees who are required to work on recognized holidays shall be entitled to the holiday pay as provided for by Section 2 of this Article plus compensatory time off or cash, as determined by management, for all such time worked at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2). The rate at which an employee shall be compensated for working on a holiday shall not exceed the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) in addition to holiday pay.

Section 4.

In addition to the holidays specified in this Article, all full-time employees shall receive eight (8) hours of paid leave. Part-time employees will receive prorated paid leave. This paid leave shall be accrued by all employees employed on November 1 of each year.

Employees may request the option of using the eight (8) hours of paid leave on the workday before or after Christmas, the workday before or after New Year's Day, or the work day before or after Thanksgiving the same year, or when these days are not available to an employee, on another day of the employee's choice provided such time is taken off on or before January 3 of the following year.

ARTICLE 14 - VACATION LEAVE

Section 1. Vacation Leave for Full-Time Employees.

After having served in the State service for six (6) full months, full-time classified employees shall be credited with forty-eight (48) hours of vacation leave and thereafter vacation leave shall be accumulated as follows:

After six (6) months through fifth (5th) year	Twelve (12) workdays for each twelve (12) full months of service (eight [8] hours per month)
After fifth (5th) year through tenth (10th) year	Fifteen (15) workdays for each twelve (12) full months of service (ten [10] hours per month)
After tenth (10 th) year through fifteenth (15th) year	Eighteen (18) workdays for each twelve (12) full months of service (twelve [12] hours per month)
After fifteenth (15th) year through twentieth (20th) year	Twenty-one (21) workdays for each twelve (12) full months of service (fourteen [14] hours per month)
After twentieth (20th) year	Twenty-four (24) workdays for each twelve (12) full months of service (sixteen [16] hours per month)

Part-time and full-time employees working less than a full month shall accrue vacation leave on a pro rata basis, provided that the employee works thirty-two (32) hours or more in that month. If an employee has a break in service and that break does not exceed two (2) years, the employee shall be given credit for the time worked prior to the break in service for purposes of determining the level of accrual.

A part-time employee shall not be eligible to take initial vacation leave until the employee has worked thirty-two (32) hours or more in each of six (6) calendar months. Vacation leave shall not accrue during a leave of absence without pay, the duration of which exceeds fifteen (15) calendar days.

Section 2. Eligibility for Vacation Accrual.

Time spent by an employee in actual State service or on Peace Corps, military, or job-incurred disability leave without pay shall be considered as time in the State service in determining length of service for vacation credits.

Section 3. Determination for Vacation Leave Accrual Level.

All time in the exempt or unclassified service, shall be counted as long as there is not a break in service of more than two (2) years in determining the level of accrual.

Section 4. Termination Vacation Pay.

An employee who is laid off or terminated after six (6) full months of Agency service shall be paid upon separation from Agency service for accrued vacation time except as provided to offset for damages or misappropriation of State property or equipment. Employees on military leave of absence may request payment for accrued vacation.

Section 5. Scheduling of Vacations.

Vacations shall be scheduled at a time mutually acceptable to the Agency and the employee and consistent with the work requirements of the Agency. All vacation leaves require advanced written authorization by the employee's immediate supervisor.

Section 6. Vacation Accrual.

An employee shall be allowed to accumulate a maximum of three hundred (300) hours of vacation leave; however, in the event of separation or layoff any unused vacation up to two hundred and fifty (250) hours will be paid to the employee. An employee transferring in from another State agency may transfer up to eighty (80) hours of accrued vacation leave.

Where vacation leave is requested and denied and cannot be scheduled off within thirty (30) days prior to the date the vacation leave would reach two hundred fifty (250) hours and such denial will result in loss of leave, the employee shall be authorized to cash out forty (40) hours of vacation leave accrued.

Section 7.

If the Agency cancels an Agency approved vacation in which unrecoverable deposits have been paid by an employee, the Agency shall reimburse the employee for the deposits. The Agency shall require written proof of unrecoverable deposits.

Section 8.

Compensation for use of accrued vacation shall be at the employee's prevailing straight time rate of pay.

Section 9.

In the event of an employee's death, all monies due him/her for accrued vacation and salary shall be paid as provided by law, unless otherwise designated in writing by the employee.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE

Section 1. Accrual Rate of Sick Leave With Pay Credits.

Full-time employees shall accrue eight (8) hours of sick leave with pay credits for each full month worked. Employees who work less than the full month but at least thirty-two (32) hours during the month shall accrue sick leave with pay on a pro rata basis for the month.

Section 2. Eligibility for Sick Leave With Pay.

Employees shall be eligible for sick leave with pay immediately upon accrual.

Section 3. Determination of Service for Sick Leave With Pay.

Actual time worked and all leave with pay shall be included in determining the pro rata accrual of sick leave credits each month, provided that the employee works thirty-two (32) hours or more in that month.

Section 4. Use of Sick Leave With Pay.

Employees who have earned sick leave credits shall be eligible for sick leave for any period of absence from employment which is due to the employee's illness, bodily injury, disability resulting from pregnancy, necessity for medical or dental care, exposure to contagious disease, attendance upon members of the employee's immediate family (employee's parents, wife, husband, children, brother, sister, grandmother, grandfather, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, or another member of the immediate household) where employee's presence is required because of illness or death in the immediate family of the employee or the employee's spouse. The employee has the duty to make other arrangements, within a reasonable period of time, for the attendance upon children or other persons in the employee's care. Certification of an attending physician or practitioner may be required by the Agency to support the employee's claim for sick leave, if the employee is absent in excess of seven (7) consecutive days, or if the Agency believes that the employee is abusing sick leave privileges. The Agency may also require such certificate from an employee to determine whether the employee should be allowed to return to work where the Agency has reason to believe that the employee's return to work would be a health hazard to either the employee or to others.

Section 5. Sick Leave With Pay on Termination.

Compensation for accrued sick leave shall not be paid to an employee on termination for any reason.

Section 6. Restoration of Sick Leave Credits.

Employees who have been separated from the State Service and return to a position within two (2) years shall have unused sick leave credits accrued during previous employment restored.

Section 7. Sick Leave Without Pay.

The Agency shall grant sick leave without pay for any job-incurred injury or illness for a period which shall terminate upon demand by the employee for reinstatement accompanied by a certificate issued by a duly licensed attending physician and/or practitioner that the employee is physically and/or mentally able to perform the duties of that position.

Salary paid for a period of sick leave resulting from a condition incurred on the job and also covered by Workers' Compensation, shall be equal to the difference between the Workers' Compensation for lost time and the employee's regular salary rate. In such instances, prorated charges will be made against accrued sick leave. An employee who has exhausted earned sick leave shall have the option to use accumulated compensatory time and vacation leave during the period in which Workers' Compensation is being received, and the salary paid for such a period shall be equal to the difference between the Workers' Compensation for lost time and the employee's regular salary rate. In such instances, prorated charges will be made against accrued vacation and/or compensatory time.

After earned sick leave has been exhausted, the Agency may grant sick leave without pay for any nonjob-incurred injury or illness of a continuous and an extended nature to any employee upon request for a period up to one (1) year.

The Agency may require that the employee submit a certificate from the attending physician or practitioner in verification of disability. Any cost associated with the supplying of a certificate concerning a job-incurred injury or illness that is not covered by Workers' Compensation benefits shall be borne by the Agency. Any cost associated with the supplying of a certificate concerning a nonjob-incurred injury or illness shall be borne by the employee. In the event of a failure or refusal to supply such a certificate, or if the certificate does not clearly show sufficient disability to preclude that employee from the performance of duties, such sick leave may be cancelled. Employees may be disciplined pursuant to just cause.

Section 8.

An employee shall have all of his/her accrued sick leave credits transferred when the employee is transferred to the Agency from a different State agency. An employee shall have all of his/her accrued sick leave credits transferred when the employee is transferred to a different State agency if allowed by that agency's rules or Collective Bargaining Agreement.

Section 9. Family Medical Leave and Oregon Family Medical Leave Acts.

After exhaustion of all sick leave and vacation leave, an employee may retain up to sixteen (16) hours of unused personal business leave, except that use of such leave will be in accordance with Article 16, Section 1.A. Whenever possible, this designation shall be made prior to the beginning of the qualifying leave.

ARTICLE 16 - OTHER LEAVES

Section 1. Leaves With Pay.

A. Personal Leave. After completion of trial service, regular, permanent, full-time employees shall be entitled to sixteen (16) hours of personal leave with pay for each fiscal year. Part-time, job-share, and seasonal employees shall be granted eight (8) hours of personal leave if it is anticipated they will work one thousand and forty (1,040) hours for the fiscal year. Should a part-time, job-share, or seasonal employee fail to work one thousand and forty (1,040) hours for the first fiscal year, the value of personal leave time used may be recovered from the employee. Personal leave shall not be cumulative from year to year nor is any unused leave compensable in any other manner. Such leave may be taken at times mutually agreeable to the Agency and the employee.

B. Pre-Retirement Counseling Leave. Each employee between the ages of fiftyfive (55) and seventy (70) shall be granted, on a one (1) time basis, up to three and one-half (30) days' leave with pay to pursue bona fide pre-retirement programs. Employees shall request the use of leave provided in this Section at least five (5) days prior to the intended day of use.

Authorization for the use of pre-retirement leave shall not be withheld unless the Agency determines that the use of such leave shall handicap the efficiency of the employee's work unit.

When the date requested for pre-retirement leave cannot be granted for the above reason, the Agency shall offer a choice from three (3) other sets of dates. The leave discussed under this Section may be used to investigate and assemble the employee's retirement program, including PERS, Social Security, Insurance, and other retirement income.

C. Service With A Jury. An employee shall be granted leave with pay for service with a jury. The employee may keep any money paid by the court for serving on a jury. The Agency reserves the right to petition for removal of the employee from jury duty if, in the Agency's judgment, the operating requirements of the Agency would be hampered.

D. Court Appearances. When any employee is subpoenaed into court as a witness, all relevant facts relating to the case will be listed in writing and forwarded to the Executive Director for review. If the Executive Director determines the case is a criminal justice or fire related issue, the employee will be considered an agent of DPSST. The Executive Director shall assign the employee to court duty on paid status for the duration of the trial or court proceeding. Travel expenses will be paid by the agency as provided in Article 23,

Travel and Mileage Allowance of this agreement. All additional monies paid to the employee in connection with the appearance will be signed over to DPSST.

If the Executive Director determines the case is not a law enforcement or fire related issue, the Executive Director may issue a statement declaring the employee an independent agent for purposes of testifying at this specific proceeding. An employee serving as an independent agent, may request vacation, compensatory, or personal business leave, or leave without pay for the duration of the court proceeding. All monies paid as a result of the appearance may be retained by the employee.

E. Military Training Leave. An employee who has served with the State of Oregon or its counties, municipalities or other political subdivisions for six (6) months or more immediately preceding an application for military leave, and who is a member of the National Guard or of any reserve components of the armed forces of the United States is entitled to a leave of absence with pay for a period not exceeding fifteen (15) calendar days or eleven (11) workdays in any calendar year. If the training time for which the employee is called to active duty is longer than fifteen (15) calendar days, the employee may be paid for the first fifteen (15) days only if such time is served for the purpose of discharging an obligation of annual active duty for training in the military reserve or National Guard.

F. Test and Interview Leave. With notice to the supervisor, an employee shall be allowed appropriate time off with pay to take tests related to promotional opportunities within the Agency; up to two (2) hours with pay shall be allowed for an interview for a position with another State agency or a position within the Agency.

Authorization for the use of test and interview leave shall not be withheld unless the Agency determines that the use of such leave shall handicap the efficiency of the employee's work unit.

Section 2. Leaves Without Pay.

Military Leave Without Pay. An employee in the State service shall be entitled Α. to a military leave of absence without pay during a period of service with the armed forces of the United States. He/she shall, upon honorable discharge from such service, be returned to a position in the same class as his/her last held position, at the salary rate prevailing for such class, without loss of seniority or employment rights. Employees shall make application for reinstatement within ninety (90) days and shall report for duty within six (6) months following separation from active duty. Failure to comply may terminate military leave. If it is established that he/she is not physically qualified to perform the duties of his/her former position by reason of such service, he/she shall be reinstated in other work that he/she is able to perform at the nearest appropriate level of pay of his/her former class. An employee voluntarily or involuntarily seeking military leave without pay to attend service school shall be entitled to such leave during a period of active duty training. Military leaves of absence without pay shall be granted in compliance with the Veterans' Reemployment Rights Law, Title 38 USC Chapter 43. However, such reduction in salary will not be made for an FLA exempt employee to testify in a court or at a deposition except for full work week increments where such testimony causes an absence of one (1) or more full work weeks.

B. Court Appearance Leave Without Pay. An employee may request and shall be granted leave without pay for the time required to make an appearance as a plaintiff or defendant in a civil or criminal court proceeding that is not connected with the employee's officially assigned duties. However, such reduction in salary will not be made for an FLA exempt employee to testify in a court or at a deposition except for full work week increments where such testimony causes an absence of one (1) or more full work weeks.

C. Employee Leave. In instances where the work of the Agency will not be handicapped by the temporary absence of an employee, the employee shall be granted a leave of absence without pay or educational leave without pay for up to one (1) year, subject to Agency approval.

D. Parental Leave. A parent shall be granted a leave of absence for a reasonable period of time, not to exceed twelve (12) weeks to care for a new baby. Dependent upon Agency workload requirements, extensions beyond twelve weeks or alternate work schedules may be arranged by mutual agreement between employee and supervisor. Employees shall be able to use all or part of his/her accumulated leaves which includes: vacation, compensatory time or, consistent with BOLI regulations, sick leave for parental leave.

ARTICLE 17 - PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL

Section 1. Performance Appraisal.

The employee's performance will be rated by his/her immediate excluded supervisor. The rater shall discuss the performance appraisal with the employee. The employee shall have the opportunity to provide his/her comments within thirty (30) calendar days to be attached to the performance appraisal. The employee shall sign the performance appraisal and that signature shall only indicate that the employee has read the performance appraisal. A copy shall be provided the employee at this time.

Section 2.

If there are any changes made in the performance appraisal after discussion with and signature by the employee, the revised appraisal will be rediscussed with the employee. The employee shall have the opportunity to comment on and shall sign the revised appraisal. That signature shall only indicate that the employee has read the revised performance appraisal. A copy shall be provided to the employee at this time. All written comments provided by the employee within thirty (30) days of the evaluation shall be attached to the performance evaluation.

Performance appraisals are not grievable nor arbitrable under this Agreement nor shall they be used for the purpose of disciplinary action.

Section 3.

Every employee shall receive a performance appraisal at the end of a trial service period, and at least annually thereafter.

ARTICLE 18 - SALARY ADMINISTRATION

Section 1. Merit Salary Increase.

Employees shall be eligible for consideration for merit salary increases following:

A. Completion of the initial twelve (12) months of service.

B. Completion of six (6) months of service following promotion.

C. Annual periods after (a) or (b) above until the employee has reached the top of the salary range.

Merit salary increases shall be made upon recommendation of the employee's immediate supervisor and approval of the appointing authority. The immediate supervisor shall give written notice to an employee of withholding of a merit salary increase prior to the eligibility date, including a statement of the reason(s) it is being withheld.

Section 2. Salary on Demotion.

Whenever an employee demotes to a job classification in a lower range that has a salary rate the same as the previous salary, the employee's salary shall be maintained at that rate in the lower range.

Whenever an employee demotes to a job classification in a salary range which does not have corresponding salary steps with the employee's previous salary but is within the new salary range, the employee's salary shall be maintained at the current rate until the next eligibility date. At the employee's next eligibility date, if qualified, the employee shall be granted a salary rate increase of one (1) full step within the new salary range plus that amount that the current salary rate is below the next higher rate in the new salary range. This increase shall not exceed the highest rate in the new salary range.

Whenever an employee demotes to a job classification in a lower range, but the employee's salary is above the highest step for that range, the employee shall be paid at the highest step in the new salary range.

This Section shall not apply to demotions resulting from official disciplinary actions.

Section 3. Salary on Promotion.

An employee shall be given no less than an increase to the next higher rate in the new salary range effective on the date of promotion. If an employee is demoted or removed during trial service as a result of a promotion, his/her salary shall be reduced to the former step, and the previous salary eligibility date shall be restored.

If the employee's salary eligibility date occurs during the promotional trial service period, upon reinstatement to the previous class, the salary eligibility date prior to promotion will be recognized.

Section 4. Salary on Lateral Transfer.

An employee's salary and merit review date shall at a minimum remain the same when transferring from one position to another which has the same salary range.

Section 5. Effect of Break in Service.

When an employee separates from the Agency and subsequently returns to the Agency, except as a temporary employee, the employee's previous salary eligibility date shall be adjusted by the amount of break in service.

Section 6. Rate of Pay on Appointment from Layoff List.

When an individual is appointed from a layoff list to a position in the same class in which the person was previously employed, the person shall be paid at the same salary step at which such employee was being paid at the time of layoff.

Section 7. Payday and Pay Advances.

A. All employees shall normally be paid no later than the first of the month. When a payday occurs on Monday through Friday, payroll checks shall be released to employees on that day. When a payday falls on a Saturday, Sunday or Holiday, employee paychecks shall be made available after 8:00 a.m. on the last working day of the month. The release day for December's paychecks dated January 1 shall be the first (1st) working day in January to avoid the risk of December's paychecks being included in the prior year's earnings for tax purposes.

B. Subject to management approval, employees will be allowed one (1) pay advance during their first thirty (30) days of employment.

C. The parties agree that pay advances will be kept to an absolute minimum and are for emergencies within that context, employees may obtain an advance on their salary subject to management's approval. The amount of the request shall not exceed sixty percent (60%) of gross pay earned to date in the month, but shall be at least one hundred dollars (\$100.00). Employees may submit requests up to the final monthly payroll cutoff date. Pay advance requests will normally be submitted to the payroll office by the fifteenth (15th) of the month. If any employee requests more than one (1) pay advance in any twelve (12) month period, management has the right to deny it, if a valid emergency does not exist.

Emergencies include, but are not limited to, the following circumstances:

- 1. Death in family
- 2. Major car repair
- 3. Theft of funds
- 4. Automobile accident (loss of vehicle use)
- 5. Accident or sickness
- 6. Destruction or major damage to home
- 7. New employee lack of funds (maximum 1 draw)
- 8. Moving due to transfer or promotion

ARTICLE 19 - OVERTIME

Section 1.

This Article is intended only to provide a basis for the calculation of overtime and none of its provisions shall be construed as a guarantee of any minimum or maximum hours of work or weeks of work to any employee or to any group of employees.

Section 2.

Time worked for the purpose of this Agreement is all hours worked.

Section 3.

Eligible employees, as defined by FLSA, in the classifications of Agency Program Trainer (C1330), Program Technicians 1 and 2 (C0812 and C0813) and Training Specialist (C1332) or their successor classifications, shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half (1) in the form of pay or compensatory time off for authorized overtime worked in excess of forty (40) hours in any one (1) workweek. Effective October 1, 2001, all other eligible employees, as defined by FLSA, shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) in the form of pay or compensatory time off for all authorized hours worked in excess of the daily scheduled shift (minimum of eight (8)-hour work day). A supervisor will determine whether an employee will receive cash in lieu of accruing compensatory time. No application of this Article shall be interpreted to provide for compensation for overtime at a rate exceeding time and one-half or to effect "pyramiding" of overtime and penalty payments.

Section 4.

The Agency shall give reasonable notice of any overtime to be worked. Overtime worked will be subject to prior authorization. Prior authorization shall be granted on a case by case basis.

Section 5.

An eligible employee may accrue up to eighty (80) hours of compensatory time off. At the discretion of the Agency, accrual above eighty (80) hours may be paid to the employee or, subject to operating requirements of the Agency, scheduled off with mutual agreement of the supervisor and the employee, within thirty (30) days of the excess accrual or permitted to remain on the Agency's official payroll records for a longer period of time and subject to immediate payoff. Subject to management approval, the eighty (80) hour limit may be exceeded, but in no event shall exceed two hundred forty (240) hours.

Section 6.

Subject to the operating requirements of the Agency and in advance of the requested time off, an employee shall have his/her choice of scheduling compensatory time off on a first come, first served basis. If two (2) or more employees under the same supervisor request the same period of time off on the same day and this conflicts with operating requirements, the employee submitting the first written request shall be granted the time off if the matter cannot

be resolved by agreement between the employees concerned. Compensatory time may be taken in time increments of less than eight (8) hours.

Section 7.

Employees in positions which are exempt under FLA standards shall receive time off for authorized time worked in excess of forty (40) hours per week at the rate of one (1) hour for each hour worked. The maximum amount of compensatory time off that can be accrued is eighty (80) hours. Employees in these positions will have alternative work schedules and will be required to submit a weekly work schedule by the previous Wednesday to his/her supervisor or designee outside the bargaining unit for approval. Schedules will be automatically approved if not denied by the end of the working day the Friday prior to the employee working that schedule. All hours worked in excess of the forty (40) hours shall be subject to prior authorization on a case by case basis. Special circumstances may preclude prior authorization. If such occurs, the employee shall inform his/her supervisor the next work day and provide the reason(s) for exceeding the forty (40) hour work week.

Management retains the right to adjust alternative work week schedules within the same workweek for the purpose of leveling the workweek not to exceed forty (40) hours and avoid overtime liability for the affected employees. If it is necessary to adjust an employee's schedule, the supervisor will discuss the change with the employee.

The compensatory time off shall be utilized within the calendar year earned or shall be lost, except when scheduling has been extended by the Agency. Section 6 applies when scheduling time off. Employees may request to carry over some or all of the accrued compensatory time, provided the employee submits a plan to use the time prior to March 31 of the next calendar year.

Sections 1-5 of this Article do not apply to employees exempt from FLSA.

ARTICLE 20 - HEALTH AND WELFARE INSURANCE

Section 1.

An Employer contribution will be made for each eligible employee who has at least eighty (80) paid regular hours in the month.

The contribution for eligible participating part time employees with eighty (80) or more hours paid time for the month will be prorated based on the ratio of paid regular hours to full time hours to the nearest full percent.

Effective January 1, 2001 and for the Plan Year beginning January 1, 2002 and 2003, the Employer shall make the following contributions in full for full-time employees who have at least eighty (80) paid regular hours in a month:

Employee	\$387.14
Employee and Spouse	\$520.12

Employee and Child(ren)	\$443.59
Employee and Family	\$531.97

Section 2. Plan Year 2001.

The Employer contribution shall be sufficient to cover the Public Employees Benefit Board's (PEBB) prototype plans and basic dental coverage within each tier as designated by PEBB annually for the employee and family. An employee may choose not to participate in a prototype plan and may select a plan of greater or lesser premium cost. If the employee selects a plan of greater cost, there may be out of pocket monthly expense to the employee. If the employee selects a plan of lesser cost, the employee may receive cash back. The amount of any out of pocket or cash back cost will be determined by PEBB.

The Employer insurance contribution for plan year 2001 will be based on the composite of the PEBB prototype contribution tiers. The Employer contribution shall be sufficient to cover the PEBB prototype plans and basic dental coverage within each tier as designated by PEBB annually for the employee and family. An employee may choose not to participate in a prototype plan and may select a plan of greater or lesser premium cost. If the employee selects a plan of greater cost, there may be out of pocket monthly expense to the employee. If the employee selects a plan of lesser cost, the employee may receive cash back. The amount of any out of pocket or cash back cost will be determined by the PEBB.

Section 3. Plan Year 2002.

For plan year January 2002 through December 31, 2002, the dollar difference between the above Employer monthly contribution for each tier and the premium cost of the plan selected by the employee will be paid by the Employer as a subsidy so that there is no out-ofpocket premium cost to the eligible employee for health and dental insurance, regardless of tier or plan choice. These subsidies are based on a PEBB estimated composite rate of \$580.00 statewide.

Section 4. Plan Year 2003.

For plan year beginning January 1, 2003 through December 31, 2003, the Employer will increase the subsidy paid during plan year 2002 to meet increases in premium costs for PEBB medical and dental plans for plan year 2003, but only up to a maximum amount comparable to an average statewide subsidy increase of \$85.00 per eligible employee.

Should the additional subsidy amount be insufficient funds to cover full premium costs, the PEBB, in its sole discretion, may decide to use the PEBB reserve funds to cover any additional subsidy beyond the \$85.00. If PEBB does not release sufficient reserves, the parties agree to delay implementation of the effective date of the February 1, 2003 salary increase by one month or as agreed to by the parties.

If spending the full \$85.00 subsidy is not necessary to provide coverage with no out-ofpocket health and dental premium costs to all eligible employees, the parties agree to early implementation of the February 1, 2003 salary increase as provided herein. For every \$15.00 reduction in the average subsidy expense, the February 1, 2003 salary implementation date shall be moved forward one month.

ARTICLE 21 - TRAVEL, MILEAGE AND MOVING EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT

Section 1.

Travel and Mileage Allowance. Reimbursements and procedures will be in accordance with Oregon Accounting Manual, Policy No. 40.10.00.PO, and its successors. Changes in this policy will be automatically incorporated into this contract article.

Section 2.

Moving Expenses. Reimbursements and procedures will be in accordance with Department of Administrative Services, Human Resource Services Division Policy 40.055.10, and its successors. Changes in this policy will be automatically incorporated into this contract article.

ARTICLE 23 - SALARIES

Section 1.

The Employer shall continue to "pick up," assume, and pay a six percent (6%) average employee contribution to the Public Employees Retirement Fund for employee members participating in the Public Employees Retirement System on the effective date of this Agreement. Such Employer "pick up" or payment of employee member monthly contributions to the System shall continue for the life of this Agreement.

The full amount of required employee contributions "picked up" or paid by the Employer on behalf of employees pursuant to this Agreement shall be considered as "salary" within the meaning of ORS 238.005(11) for purposes of computing employee member's "final average salary" within the meaning of ORS 238.005(15) but shall not be considered as "salary" for the purposes of determining the amount of employee contributions required to be contributed pursuant to ORS 238.200. Such Employer "picked up" or paid employee contributions shall be credited to employee accounts and shall be considered to be employee contributions for the purposes of ORS 238.005 to 238.750.

Section 2.

If, by reason of a change in law, valid ballot measure, constitutional amendment, or a final, non-appealable judgement from a court of competent jurisdiction, the Employer must discontinue the 6% "pickup" of the employee's contributions to the PERS Fund, the Employer shall increase by 6% the base salary rates for each classification in the salary schedules. This transition shall be done in a manner to assume continuous payment of either the 6% pickup or a 6% salary increase.

For the reasons indicated above, or by mutual agreement, should the State cease paying the 6% pickup and provide a salary increase for eligible bargaining unit employees during the term of the Agreement, bargaining unit employees' 6% contributions to their PERS accounts shall be treated as "pre-tax" contributions pursuant to Internal Revenue Service Code, Section 414 (h)(2).

Section 3.

A. General Salary Increases:

Subject to ORS 243.702, effective January 1, 2002, salary rates for bargaining units participating at the AFSCME central table shall be increased by two percent (2%) but no less than \$40.00 per month (prorated for part-time employees).

Subject to ORS 243.702, effective February 1, 2003, salary rates for bargaining units participating at the AFSCME central table will be increased by three percent (3%).

B. The parties shall enter into interim central table negotiations to establish the terms for implementing the administrative class study.

ARTICLE 24 - STRIKES, LOCKOUTS AND PICKET LINES

The Union agrees that during the life of this Agreement, the Union or its bargaining unit members will not authorize, instigate, aid or engage in any work stoppage, slowdown, sickout, refusal to work, picketing or strike against the Employer and the Agency, its goods or on its property.

The Agency agrees that during the life of this Agreement there will be no lockout.

Upon notification confirmed in writing by the Agency to the Union that certain bargaining unit employees covered by this Agreement are engaging in strike activity in violation of this Article, the Union shall advise such striking employees in writing, with a copy to the Agency and Department of Administrative Services, to return to work immediately. Such notification by the Union shall not constitute an admission that it has caused or counseled such strike activity.

Any alleged violation of this Article by either party may be referred to the Employment Relations Board, the grievance arbitration procedure or may be pursued in the Courts at the discretion of the moving party as appropriate.

ARTICLE 25 - LEGISLATIVE ACTION

Section 1.

Provisions of this Agreement not requiring legislative funding or statutory changes before they can be put into effect shall be implemented on the effective date of this Agreement or the date otherwise specified in this Agreement. Necessary bills for implementation of the other provisions shall be submitted promptly by the Department of Administrative Services to the Legislative Assembly and both parties shall jointly recommend passage of the funding and statutory changes.

Section 2.

Should the legislature not be in session at the time agreement is reached, the funding provisions of this Agreement shall be promptly submitted to the Emergency Board by the Department of Administrative Services and both parties shall jointly recommend passage.

Section 3.

Should the legislature not be in session at the time agreement is reached, all other legislation necessary for the implementation of this Agreement shall be submitted to the next session (whether regular or special) of the Legislative Assembly.

ARTICLE 26 - SUCCESSOR NEGOTIATIONS

Section 1.

If one of the parties desires to modify the Agreement, either shall notify the other party in writing no later than February 15 of the last year of the Agreement.

Section 2.

It is recognized by the Employer that employees representing the Union during the process of negotiations are acting on behalf of the Union as members and not in their capacity as employees of the Employer.

Section 3.

The Agency will allow up to two (2) employees to attend collective bargaining sessions as members of the Union's negotiating team. The Employer agrees to grant leave with pay for the affected employees. The Union agrees, as a prior condition to the release of the affected employees from work, to notify the Employer in writing of its members designated as representatives for negotiations. The Employer is not responsible for travel, overtime, per diem, other benefits or compensation beyond that which the employees would have received had the affected employees not attended bargaining sessions.

ARTICLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be in effect upon signing and, except as amended or modified, shall remain in full force and effect through June 30, 2003.

ARTICLE 28 - LEADWORK

Section 1.

Leadwork duties shall be formally assigned in writing by the supervisor to employees who are directed to assign and reassign tasks to accomplish prescribed work efficiently; give

direction to workers concerning work procedures; transmit established standards of performance to workers; review work of employees for conformance to standards; provide informational assessment of workers' performance to supervisor; and orient new employees.

Section 2.

When such leadwork assignments exceed ten (10) consecutive calendar days, the employee shall be compensated for all hours actually worked beginning from the first (1st) day of the assignment and for the full period of that particular assignment.

Section 3.

Lead work differential shall not apply for voluntary training and development purposes which are mutually agreed to in writing between the supervisor and the employee.

Section 4.

Leadwork Differential shall not be applied to sick leave, vacation, or any other leave with pay conditions.

Section 5.

Employees shall receive a five percent (5%) differential for work performing assigned leadwork duties over two (2) or more employees for ten (10) consecutive calendar days or more provided the leadwork duties are not included in the classification specification for the employee's position.

ARTICLE 29 - LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Section 1. Purpose.

In order to facilitate communication between the parties and to promote cooperative employer-employee relations, the Employer and AFSCME agree to form a joint Labor/Management Committee which shall meet as necessary to discuss matters of mutual concern.

Section 2. Committee Composition.

The Committee shall be composed of three (3) members appointed by the Union and three (3) members appointed by the Director of the Agency. The Director may serve as an alternate member. Representatives from Department of Administrative Services, the Union, or other individuals may be invited, who may provide information or act as advisors.

Section 3. Meetings and Agenda.

The Labor/Management Committee shall meet as necessary.

Labor/Management Committee meeting agendas shall be prepared in advance. Items for inclusion on an agenda shall be provided to all members at least five (5) working days in advance of the scheduled meeting. The parties shall attempt to compile a mutually agreeable agenda which will include notice of invited guests. However, if this is not possible, each party may propose up to three (3) items for inclusion on the agenda, one of which is subject to veto by the other party. Vetoed items can be discussed by the Committee and if the Committee agrees, be restored to a future agenda.

Labor/Management Committee meetings shall be conducted in good faith. The parties shall alternate responsibility for chairing the meetings; the chair shall be responsible for preparing and distribution of meeting minutes. Decision making shall be by consensus.

Section 4. Authority of Committee.

The Labor/Management Committee shall have no power to contravene any provision of this Agreement; nor to enter into any Letter of Agreement; negotiate, or to resolve disputes concerning the interpretation or application of any provision of this Agreement. The Committee shall be empowered to make joint recommendations on issues which are brought before it. Such recommendations approved by the Committee shall be presented to the Director for response and/or action. The Director's response shall be in writing and shall be submitted to the Committee and all concerned parties.

No discussion or review of any matter by the Labor/Management Committee shall forfeit or affect the timeframes of the settlement of disputes procedure (Article 6, Discipline, Discharge and Grievance Procedure).

Section 5. Committee Evaluation and Training.

At the conclusion of each calendar year, the parties shall discuss the Labor/Management Committee concept and shall determine whether to continue, modify or terminate it.

Labor/Management training offered by the Employer shall be provided to no more than three (3) DPSST Union representatives at no cost.

ARTICLE 30 - CONTRACTING OUT

Prior to a final decision being made, but not less than thirty days (30), by the Employer to contract out work that will displace current bargaining unit employees, the Employer will:

- 1. Discuss the options within the Labor/Management Committee so that employees have a forum for providing input on the merits of proposal to contract; and
- 2. Will notify the Union and upon request of the Union will bargain the decision's impact on the members of the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 31 - UNION STEWARDS

Section 1.

The Union may select, and shall certify in writing to the Agency those employees so designated to act as Union Stewards.

Section 2.

Stewards will be granted reasonable time during regularly scheduled working hours to process and investigate official grievances, documented informal or official, and to represent bargaining unit employees in investigatory interviews, if s/he believes will result in disciplinary action. Such activities shall not unduly retard or interfere with the work and duties of the steward or employee(s) involved. Only one (1) union steward will be in pay status for any one (1) grievance. Supervisors may request that stewards maintain and submit a monthly activity report of work time spent investigating and processing grievances.

No steward will be granted per diem, transportation costs, overtime, or travel time to process or investigate grievances, or in the representation of bargaining unit employees during investigatory interviews.

ARTICLE 32 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

Section 1.

It is further the intent of this Agreement that the parties will mutually strive to maintain a suitable and safe working environment for all employees. The Employer agrees to abide by standards of safety and health in accordance with Oregon Statutes and Administrative Rules. Issues arising under this Section are not arbitrable.

The Department on Public Safety Standards and Training will give serious consideration to safety and health issues/recommendations received from the joint Labor/Management Committee or safety committee.

Section 2.

The Agency shall provide and maintain necessary equipment, as determined by the Agency, and shall make such equipment available to employees required to use such equipment. Protective clothing and safety devices shall remain the property of the Agency and shall be returned to the Agency upon termination of employment.

ARTICLE 33 - EDUCATION, TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT

Section 1.

Employees who are directed in writing to attend educational courses or training sessions shall have all tuition costs paid and books provided by the Agency.

Section 2.

Employees who are directed to attend job-related training and/or education programs, whether during working hours or not, shall have necessary travel expenses paid or reimbursed by the Agency except as limited by Article 23, Travel and Mileage.

Section 3.

When job-related education and training is requested by an employee and approved in writing by management, the Agency may provide books, pay part or all of the tuition costs, leave and/or necessary travel and mileage expense except as limited by Article 23.

Section 4.

When in the judgment of management it is in the best interest of the State and is consistent with the operating requirements and budgetary constraints of the Agency, the Agency will provide:

(a) Developmental assignments and job rotation assignments for employees.

(b) Training for employees for the purpose of upward mobility and job enrichment.

Section 5.

Upon employee request, cross -training within same bargaining unit classification may be allowed based on operational workload. Specific terms of the reassignment will depend on individual requests and must be mutually agreed upon by both the employee and supervisor. Agreed upon arrangements may be interrupted and rescheduled, if necessary. Cross-training is developmental and is without additional compensation.

ARTICLE 34 - INCLEMENT CONDITIONS

Section 1.

When, in the judgement of the Agency, weather conditions require the closing of Agency offices or curtailing its offices by requiring employees to leave after the work shift begins, the employee shall be paid for the remainder of their work shift.

Section 2.

The Department of Administrative Services for the Salem geographic area and the Agency for all other areas, may direct employees to not report to work prior to the beginning of their work shift because of inclement conditions. In such cases, notification may be provided by local radio and/or television station. The employee may be authorized the optional use of accrued vacation, compensatory time, personal leave, or leave without pay during the period in which the employee's work is curtailed due to the inclement conditions.

However, such reduction in salary will not be made for an FLSA exempt employee except for full work week increments where the Agency has determined there is not work available and absence of one (1) or more full work weeks occurs.

Section 3.

When the Agency remains open but employees are unable to report to work because of inclement weather, the employee may be placed on leave without pay. Employees may request and be allowed use of accrued vacation, personal leave, or accrued compensatory time off. Employees who are unable to report to work due to inclement conditions must notify his/her immediate supervisor.

ARTICLE 35 - POSITION DESCRIPTIONS

Position descriptions shall be in writing and will delineate the specific duties assigned to the position. A dated copy of the position description shall be given to the employee upon assumption of the position and at such time as the position description is amended.

An employee's position description will be subject to annual review by the employee and the employee's immediate supervisor.

Nothing contained herein shall compromise the right or responsibility of the Agency to assign work consistent with class specifications.

ARTICLE 36 - HARDSHIP LEAVE

Section 1.

As used in this Article:

A. "Accumulated Leave" includes but is not limited to sick, vacation, and compensatory leave.

B. "Costs" include all direct and indirect costs, such as wages, insurance premiums, flex benefits, retirement contributions and payroll taxes.

C. "Prolonged Illness or Injury" means inability to work because of an illness or injury that the treating physician certifies in writing will continue for at least thirty (30) days following a specified date upon which the employee is projected to exhaust all accumulated leave. "Prolonged Illness or Injury" for a family member must be certified in writing by the treating physician.

Section 2.

An employee may make irrevocable donations of accrued vacation leave, in eight (8) hour increments, to another employee of the Agency not on initial trial service who has

exhausted all accumulated leave while recuperating from a prolonged illness or injury, or attending to a family member recuperating from a prolonged illness or injury. Family members are limited to an employee's spouse, children or stepchildren, parents, grandparents or other legal dependent..

Section 3.

Donations shall be credited at the donor's current regular hourly rate of pay. Donations shall be used to reimburse the state for all hardship leave costs as in Section 1.B. above for the donee.

Section 4.

Applicants for hardship leave shall apply in writing to the Union with a copy to the Agency, accompanied by the treating physician's written statement certifying that the prolonged illness or injury involved will continue for at least thirty (30) days following a specified date upon which the employee is projected to exhaust all accumulated leave.

Section 5.

Upon determination that an employee's request satisfies "prolonged illness or injury" requirements, for eligible employee illness/injury the Agency shall approve one leave totaling not more than sixty (60) work days during one ninety (90) calendar day period during the contract term. For attendance upon a family member's recuperating from a prolonged illness or injury the Agency shall approve leave totaling not more than twenty-one (21) work days during one ninety (90) calendar day period during the contract term. Approval shall be subject to availability of donations from Agency employees to cover all hardship leave costs. The Union shall initiate and collect donations on a form(s) the Agency provides. The Union will give the completed forms to the Agency in the same month the hardship leave begins.

Section 6.

Employee's on Workers' Compensation or on parental leave shall not be eligible for hardship leave.

Section 7.

The terms of this Article shall be strictly enforced.

Section 8.

The donor and recipient will hold the Employer harmless for any tax liabilities.

ARTICLE 37 - UNIFORMS

If uniforms are required, the Employer agrees to the following:

1. Provide the required uniforms for employees in the bargaining unit;

2. Repair or replace damaged, worn, and unserviceable uniforms;

3. Provide each employee who is required by management in writing to wear the uniform on a regular basis, forty dollars (\$40.00) per quarter (every three months) for cleaning.

ARTICLE 38 - LIMITED DURATION APPOINTMENT

Section 1.

Persons may be hired for special studies or projects of uncertain or limited duration which are subject to the continuation of a grant, contract, award, or legislative funding for a specific project. Such appointment shall be for a stated period not exceeding two (2) years, unless extended by legislative or Emergency Board action. Such appointments, however, expire upon termination of the special study or projects.

Section 2.

A. No newly hired person on a limited duration appointment shall be entitled to rights under the layoff procedure.

B. A person appointed from classified regular status to a limited duration appointment shall be entitled to rights under the layoff procedure in the new agency.

Section 3.

A person accepting such appointment shall be notified of the conditions of the appointment and acknowledge in writing that they accept that appointment under these condition. Such notification shall include the following:

- **1**. That the appointment is of limited duration.
- **2**. That the appointment may cease at any time.

3. That persons who accept a limited duration appointment who were formerly classified regular status state employees are entitled to rights under the layoff procedure starting from the prior class.

ARTICLE 39 - DIFFERENTIALS

Section 1. Shift Differential.

All employees who work a regular schedule (including all day Saturday and Sunday), excluding overtime, shall be paid a differential for each hour or major portion thereof (thirty (30) minutes or more) worked between 6:00 P.M. and 6:00 A.M. The differential shall be \$.50 (fifty cents) per hour.

Section 2. Bilingual Differential.

A differential of four percent (4%) over base rate will be paid to employees required to be proficient and use bilingual skills (i.e., interpretation and translation to and from English to another foreign language). Such skills must be a condition of employment as established by management. The interpretation and translation skills must be assigned and contained in an employee's individual position's position description. The decision to assign bilingual duties to an employee is at the sole discretion of management.

ARTICLE 40 - RECOUPMENT OF WAGE AND BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS/ UNDERPAYMENTS

Section 1. Overpayments.

A. In the event that an employee receives wages or benefits from the Agency to which the employee is not entitled, regardless of whether the employee knew or should have known of the overpayment, the Agency shall notify the employee in writing of the overpayment which will include information supporting that an overpayment exists and the amount of wages and/or benefits to be repaid. For purposes of recovering overpayments by payroll deduction, the following shall apply:

1. The Agency may, at its discretion, use the payroll deduction process to correct any overpayment made within a maximum period of two (2) years before the notification.

2. Where this process is utilized, the employee and Agency shall meet and attempt to reach mutual agreement on a repayment schedule within thirty (30) calendar days following written notification.

3. If there is no mutual agreement at the end of the thirty (30) calendar day period, the Agency shall implement the repayment schedule stated in sub (4) below.

4. If the overpayment amount to be repaid is more than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base salary, the overpayment shall be recovered in monthly amounts not exceeding five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base salary. If an overpayment is less than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular monthly base salary, the overpayment shall be recovered in a lump sum deduction from the employee's paycheck. If an employee leaves Agency service before the Agency fully recovers the overpayment, the remaining amount may be deducted from the employee's final check.

B. An employee who disagrees with the Agency's determination that an overpayment has been made to the employee may grieve the determination through the grievance procedure.

C. The Article does not waive the Agency's right to pursue other legal procedures and processes to recoup an overpayment made to an employee at any time.

Section 2. Underpayments.

A. In the event the employee does not receive the wages or benefits to which the record/documentation has for all times indicated the employer agreed the employee was entitled, the Agency shall notify the employee in writing of the underpayment. This notification will include information showing that an underpayment exists and the amount of wages and/or benefits to be repaid. The Agency shall correct such underpayment made within a maximum period of two (2) years before the notification.

B. This provision shall not apply to claims disputing eligibility for payments which result from this Agreement. Employees claiming eligibility for such things as leadwork, work out of classification pay or reclassification must pursue those claims pursuant to the timelines elsewhere in this Agreement.

Section 4. Payroll Reconciliation

Section 1, Subsections A(2), A(3) and A(4) shall not apply to payroll adjustments necessitated by a discrepancy between actual hours of paid time versus hours projected for payroll purposes from one pay period to another. The employee's pay and benefit entitlements may be adjusted on the following month's paycheck.

ARTICLE 41 – CALL BACK COMPENSATION

Section 1.

Call back is an occasion where an employee has been released from duty and is called back prior to his/her normal starting time. It is distinguished from overtime work which is essentially a continuation of the scheduled work shift, or distinguished from a change in an employee's reporting time.

Section 2.

An employee who is called back to work outside his/her regular shift, will receive the appropriate rate of compensation in accordance with this Agreement for hours actually worked; but in no event will the employee be paid less than two (2) hours at the straight time rate of pay.

Section 3.

This provision will not apply when call back results from employee oversight (e.g., taking home necessary keys, equipment). This provision does not prevent the Agency from calling employees for information not requiring call back.

ARTICLE 42 – REPORTING TIME

Section 1.

Reporting time is the time designated or recognized as the start of the daily work shift or schedule.

Section 2.

An employee who is scheduled for work and reports for work shall be paid a minimum of two (2) hours, except where the scheduled shift is less than two (2) hours in duration. Then the employee shall be paid for the actual time worked.

Section 3.

When a change in reporting time is requested by an employee and approved by the Agency, reporting time pay and shift differential associated with the changed schedule shall be waived.

ARTICLE 43 - IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW CLASSES—APPEALS PROCESS

The appeals process is designed to allocate employees into new classes. Employees in positions allocated to a new classification, who dispute their placement within the new class, can appeal their placement using the following process:

Section 1.

A. An appeal may be filed by an individual employee or a steward or a Council Representative on behalf of the employee, to the Agency personnel office within 15 calendar days of written notification by the Agency of placement into the new class. Employees sharing the same or substantially similar position descriptions or employees the Agency agrees to treat as a group may file an appeal as a group. The initial filing should describe the individual or group, including the names of affected members, identify the proposed placement, and the placement believed to be correct by the affected employees. The appeal must include current, signed position descriptions. Because the old classifications are to be abolished, correct placement cannot be back to the prior classification.

The Agency shall conduct a review of the allocation using the following criteria:

1. The purpose of the job shall be determined by the statement of purpose and assigned duties of the position description and other relevant evidence of duties assigned by the Agency;

2. The concept of the proposed classification shall be determined by the general description and distinguishing features of its class specification; and

3. The overall duties, authority and responsibilities of the position shall be determined by the position description and other relevant evidence of duties assigned

by the Agency. This decision shall be made within 30 calendar days of receipt of the appeal and provided to the affected employees in writing and with a summary of the classification analysis.

B. If denied, the Union may appeal the Agency's decision in writing to the Labor Relations Unit within 15 calendar days of receipt of the written denial. The appeals will be considered by the Employer designee (or an alternate) and the Union designee (or an alternate) who shall form the committee charged with the responsibility to consider appeals and make decisions which maintain the integrity of the classification system by correctly applying the classification specifications. Additionally, the committee may utilize two resource persons, one designated by each party, to provide technical expertise concerning a specific series, The committee will attempt to resolve the matter by jointly determining whether the current or proposed class more accurately depicts the overall assigned duties, authorities and responsibilities of the position using the criteria specified above.

In this process each of the designees may identify one alternate class that he/she determines most accurately depicts the purpose of the job and overall assigned duties. If an alternate class is identified, both the Union and Labor Relations Unit shall be notified. If the parties concur that shall end the allocation appeal. In the event the committee concludes that the proposed or alternate class is more appropriate, management retains the right to modify the work assignment on a timely basis to make it consistent with the Agency's allocation.

Appeals shall be decided in order of receipt by the Labor Relations Unit.

Decisions shall be rendered by the designees no later than 60 calendar days of receipt of the appeal by the committee.

C. The decision of the designees shall be binding on the parties. However, agencies may elect to remove/modify duties at any point during the process.

D. If the appeals committee cannot make a decision, the Union may request final and binding arbitration by a written notice to the Labor Relations Unit within the next forty-five (45) calendar day period. Each party may go forward with only one class. Each party may choose to take to arbitration either the current class, class appealed to, or an alternate class identified by a committee member. The arbitrator shall allow the decision of the Agency to stand unless he/she concludes that the proposed classification more accurately depicts the overall assigned duties, authority, and responsibilities of the position.

E. Where a position is vacated after the filing of the initial appeal, the Union may continue the appeal process and such appeals will be reviewed by the committee only after the review of all filled positions appeals is completed and where the Agency indicates that no change in duties is anticipated prior to refilling the position.

F. This process terminates upon completion of the allocation process.

APPENDIX A

COMPENSATION PLAN

CLASS #	CLASS TITLE RA	ANGE
_		
C0001	SUPPORTED EMPLOYMENT WKR	
C0102	OFFICE ASSISTANT 2	09
C0103	OFFICE SPECIALIST 1	12
C0104	OFFICE SPECIALIST 2	15
C0107	ADMIN SPECIALIST 1	17
C0108	ADMIN SPECIALIST 2	19
C0118	EXEC SUPPORT SPEC 1	17
C0210	ACCOUNTING TECH 1	13
C0211	ACCOUNTING TECH 2	17
C0212	ACCOUNTING TECH 3	19
C0705	PROPERTY SPEC 1	12
C0707	PROPERTY SPEC 3	16
C0771	PURCHASER 1	17
C0812	PROGRAM TECH 1	23S
C0813	PROGRAM TECH 2	27
C0817	PROGRAM REP 2	26
C1116	RESEARCH ANALYST 2	21
C1215	ACCOUNTANT 1	21
C1216	ACCOUNTANT 2	23
C1217	ACCOUNTANT 3	27
C1218	ACCOUNTANT 4	30
C1330	AGENCY TRAINER	21
C1340	PUB SAFETY TRNG SPEC	28
C1342	LEGAL SRVS COORD	27
C1453	USER SUPPORT ANALYST 2	21
C1481	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 1	171
C1482	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 2	211
C1483	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 3	241
C1484	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 4	251
C1485	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 5	281
C1486	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 6	291
C1487	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 7	311
C1488	INFO SYSTEMS SPEC 8	331
*C2176	VIDEOGRAPHER 2	19
C2176	VIDEO PRODUCER	22
C2189	MULTIMEDIA REP	15

*Being replaced by new Video Producer class at the higher salary rate.

APPENDIX B

CURRENT SALARY SCHEDULE (Prior to 1/1/02)								
RANGE	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
03				1235	1288	1333	1387	1442
09	1373	1430	1496	1562	1625	1694	1768	1854
12	1562	1625	1694	1768	1854	1920	2014	2101
13	1625	1694	1768	1854	1920	2014	2101	2208
15	1768	1854	1920	2014	2101	2208	2314	2422
16	1854	1920	2014	2101	2208	2314	2422	2535
17	1920	2014	2101	2208	2314	2422	2535	2657
19	2101	2208	2314	2422	2535	2657	2784	2914
21	2314	2422	2535	2657	2784	2914	3054	3207
22	2422	2535	2657	2784	2914	3054	3207	3360
23	2535	2657	2784	2914	3054	3207	3360	3521
26	2914	3054	3207	3360	3521	3690	3870	4060
27	3054	3207	3360	3521	3690	3870	4060	4261
28	3207	3360	3521	3690	3870	4060	4261	4465
30	3521	3690	3870	4060	4261	4465	4684	4910
17I	2003	2096	2193	2294	2402	2515	2634	2756
211	2340	2450	2566	2685	2810	2942	3080	3224
241	2681	2804	2937	3075	3218	3370	3528	3694
25I	2905	3042	3186	3334	3491	3654	3826	4006
281	3245	3397	3558	3723	3899	4082	4274	4475
291	3470	3634	3803	3982	4170	4367	4572	4787
311	3843	4023	4212	4410	4618	4834	5064	5301
331	4186	4383	4590	4805	5033	5270	5517	5779
23S	2486	2607	2730	2857	2995	3144	3359	3525

SALARY SCHEDULE 1/1/02*								
RANGE	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
03				1275	1328	1373	1427	1482
09	1413	1470	1536	1602	1665	1734	1808	1894
12	1602	1685	1734	1808	1894	1960	2054	2143
13	1665	1734	1808	1894	1960	2054	2143	2252
15	1808	1894	1960	2054	2143	2252	2360	2470
16	1894	1960	2054	2143	2252	2360	2470	2586
17	1960	2054	2143	2252	2360	2470	2586	2710
19	2143	2252	2360	2470	2586	2710	2840	2972
21	2360	2470	2586	2710	2840	2972	3115	3271
22	2470	2586	2710	2840	2972	3115	3271	3427
23	2586	2710	2840	2972	3115	3271	3427	3591
26	2972	3115	3271	3427	3591	3764	3947	4141
27	3115	3271	3427	3591	3764	3947	4141	4346
28	3271	3427	3591	3764	3947	4141	4346	4554
30	3591	3764	3947	4141	4346	4554	4778	5008
171	2043	2138	2237	2340	2450	2565	2687	2811
211	2387	2499	2617	2739	2866	3001	3142	3288
241	2735	2860	2996	3137	3282	3437	3599	3768
251	2963	3103	3250	3401	3561	3727	3903	4086
281	3310	3465	3629	3828	3977	4164	4359	4565
291	3539	3707	3879	4062	4253	4454	4663	4883
311	3920	4103	4296	4498	4710	4931	5165	5407
331	4270	4471	4682	4901	5134	5375	5627	5895
23S	2536	2659	2785	2914	3055	3207	3426	3596

*The above rates are subject to change due to rounding errors.

SALARY SCHEDULE 2/1/03*								
RANGE	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
03				1313	1368	1414	1470	1526
09	1455	1514	1582	1650	1715	1786	1862	1951
12	1650	1715	1786	1862	1951	2019	2116	2207
13	1715	1786	1862	1951	2019	2116	2207	2320
15	1862	1951	2019	2116	2207	2320	2431	2545
16	1951	2019	2116	2207	2320	2431	2545	2663
17	2019	2116	2207	2320	2431	2545	2663	2791
19	2207	2320	2431	2545	2663	2791	2925	3061
21	2431	2545	2663	2791	2925	3061	3209	3369
22	2545	2663	2791	2925	3061	3209	3369	3530
23	2663	2791	2925	3061	3209	3369	3530	3699
26	3061	3209	3369	3530	3699	3877	4066	4265
27	3209	3369	3530	3699	3877	4066	4265	4477
28	3369	3530	3699	3877	4066	4265	4477	4691
30	3699	3877	4066	4265	4477	4691	4921	5158
171	2104	2202	2304	2410	2524	2642	2767	2895
211	2458	2574	2696	2821	2952	3091	3236	3387
241	2817	2946	3086	3231	3381	3541	3707	3881
251	3052	3196	3347	3503	3668	3839	4020	4209
281	3409	3569	3738	3911	4096	4289	4490	4701
291	3646	3818	3995	4183	4381	4588	4803	5029
311	4037	4227	4425	4633	4852	5079	5320	5569
331	4398	4605	4822	5048	5288	5537	5796	6071
23S	2612	2739	2868	3002	3147	3303	3529	3703

*The above rates are subject to change due to rounding errors.

This collective bargaining agreement with Department of Public Safety, Standards and Training is effective through June 30, 2003. Signed this <u>15th</u> day of <u>November</u>, 2001, in Salem, Oregon.

FOR THE STATE OF OREGON	FOR THE AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES
Mike Greenfield, Director	Ken Allen, Executive Director
Department of Administrative Services	AFSCME
Dan Kennedy, Administrator	Jim Steiner, Council Representative
DAS-Human Resource Services Division	AFSCME
Dianne Middle, Director	Greg Riemer, Bargaining Team Member
Dept. of Public Safety, Standards & Training	Dept. of Public Safety, Standards & Training
Alan Scharn, Deputy Director	Kathy Irwin, Bargaining Team Member
Dept. of Public Safety, Standards & Training	Dept. of Public Safety, Standards & Training
Taunie Murray, HR Division Director Dept. of Public Safety, Standards & Training	

Tom Perry, Labor Relations Manager Labor Relations Unit